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Joint Museums Committee 
Tuesday, 7 June 2016, The Commandery, Worcester - 2.00 
pm 
 
 Minutes  

Present:  Mr R Berry, Mr A N Blagg, Mrs L C Hodgson and 
Mr G Williams 
 
Officers 
 
Iain Rutherford, Museums General Manager (Museums 
Worcestershire) 
Helen Large, Marketing and Events Manager (Museums 
Worcestershire) 
Neil Anderson, Held of Community and Environment 
(Worcestershire County Council) 
David Blake, Corporate Director – Place (Worcester City 
Council) 
Philippa Tinsley, Senior Curator - Collections and 
Interpretation (Museums Worcestershire) 
Anne Worboys, Principal Accountant (Worcestershire 
County Council)  
Simon Lewis, Committee Officer (Worcestershire County 
Council) 
 
 

Available papers 
 

The Members had before them: 
 

A. The Agenda papers (previously circulated);  
 

B. A copy of the presentation slides for Agenda item 
6 (circulated at the meeting); 

 
C. A copy of the presentation slides for Agenda item 

7 (circulated at the meeting); and 
 

D. The Minutes of the meeting held on 9 March 2016 
(previously circulated); 

 
A copy of documents A and B will be attached to the 
signed Minutes. 
 

271  Named 
Substitutes 
(Agenda item 1) 
 

None. 
 

272  Apologies/ None. 
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Declarations of 
Interest 
(Agenda item 2) 
 

273  Election of 
Chairman 
(Agenda item 3) 
 

RESOLVED that Mrs L C Hodgson be elected 

Chairman for the ensuing year. 
 

Mrs L C Hodgson in the Chair. 
 

274  Appointment of 
Vice-Chairman 
(Agenda item 4) 
 

RESOLVED that Mr R Berry be appointed Vice-

Chairman for the ensuing year. 
 

275  Confirmation of 
Minutes 
(Agenda item 5) 
 

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting held 

on 9 March 2016 be confirmed as a correct record 
and signed by the Chairman. 
 

276  Annual Review 
(Agenda item 6) 
 

The Joint Committee considered the Museums 
Worcestershire Annual Review for 2015 -16. 
 
In the ensuing debate, the following principal points were 
made: 
 

 It was requested that the Museums Service's 
official web site address be used on any service-
related material 

 In response to a query, Helen Large, Marketing 
and Events Manager explained that around 4% of 
the museum service's artefacts were on display at 
any one time. She was keen to display many of 
the artefacts that the public had not seen before 
however some were either too large or too fragile 
to display 

 Had consideration been given to providing 
planting schemes related to particular periods of 
history. Helen Large indicated that the planting 
schemes were generic in nature however the 
possibility of planting according to a particular 
period of history would be considered in the future 

 Heathfield School, Kidderminster should be 
formally thanked for their contribution to the 
national competition run by the Historical 
Association  

 Had consideration been given to charging for the 
Arts and Reminiscence Service? The Museums 
General Manager advised that the Elmley 
Foundation had been approached to see if they 
would support the service. In response it was 
commented that if that approach was 
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unsuccessful, the care homes should be 
approached directly regarding the possibility of 
charging for the service. The Museums General 
Manager replied that approaching care homes 
directly could be an option in the future but more 
work needed to be undertaken before that stage 

 The service might wish to consider providing a link 
on its web site to the BBC web page associated 
with volunteering 

 Was it difficult to attract suitably skilled staff to the 
service? Philippa Tinsley, Senior Curator - 
Collections and Interpretation commented that as 
the service had reduced in size, the number of 
entry level positions had reduced for example 
assistant posts no longer existed therefore it was 
difficult to find appropriately skilled staff to fill 
posts.     

 

RESOLVED that the Museums Worcestershire 

Annual Review for 2015 -16 be approved as set out in 
the Appendix to these Minutes. 
 

277  Commandery 
development 
(Agenda item 7) 
 

The Joint Committee considered the outline design 
proposals for the Commandery. 
 
Philippa Tinsley, Senior Curator - Collections and 
Interpretation introduced the report and commented that: 
 

 The service had been working with the award 
winning conservation architects GUM since April 
2016 on the design for the Commandery 
development 

 As part of their brief, GUM had been asked to look 
at the presence of the Commandery on the street. 
GUM had identified enlivening the courtyard area 
as a key feature of the redesign of the entrance to 
provide a single point of entry before paying for 
entry to the museum 

 GuM had recommended changes to the café and 
shop but funding had not yet been allocated – 
Museums Worcestershire proposed working on a 
business plan for these commercial elements 

 It was intended that the Great Hall would become 
the focal point of the building and GUM were 
proposing to make the room more animated with 
large projection on the walls. As the focal point of 
the museum it was intended to provide different 
routes running off the Great Hall to tell different 
stories relevant to the building 

 The offer would include the specific story of the 
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Battle of Worcester and its impact nationally. 
Relevant items from the collection had been 
identified to integrate into the museum space 

 Specific rooms would be set aside to tell the 
Parliamentarian and Royalist stories. A room 
would also be set aside for the end of battle story. 
A space would be created to look at how the 
English Civil War had led to the creation of 
modern-day democracy 

 On completion of a particular story, visitors would 
be directed back to the Great Hall to choose 
another story/route to follow should they so wish 

 GUM had been asked to look at the visitor 
experience to improve the social experience of the 
visit for example through the use of 
badges/stickers and mini guide books   

 
In the ensuing debate, the following principal points were 
made: 
 

 In response to a query, Philippa Tinsley 
commented that HLF funding would be sought for 
the development plans. HLF were keen to see 
local investment in plans of this type 

 Officers and members had visited the Richard III 
museum in Leicester to see whether any lessons 
could be learnt for the offer at the Commandery 

 Had consideration been given to improving the 
canal side frontage of the building? Philippa 
Tinsley stated that GUM were keen to extend the 
café along the canal side and create an entrance 
for special groups which would allow them access 
to their own outside space   

 In response to a query concerning the possible 
increase in the use of the canal in the future, 
Philippa Tinsley commented that it was important 
to create links from the canal to the Commandery 
and the proposals to improve the canal side 
access would help  

 Was there a limited amount of teaching of the 
English Civil War in schools? Philippa Tinsley 
stated that there were still a number of schools 
studying the English Civil War as part of their 
curriculum, in particular teaching the concept of 
democracy to younger children. It was added that 
conversations had been held with GUM about the 
inclusion of the story of democracy in the offer at 
the Commandery  

 Would it be possible to link the Battle of Worcester 
with a number of trails in the city and beyond? 
Philippa Tinsley indicated that GUM had been 
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asked to look at 3 potential trails: 1) a city centre 
trail; 2) a longer family trail – up and down the 
River Severn to the Cathedral; and 3) a 6 mile trail 
through the battlefield to Powick 

 Had discussions taken place with partner 
organisations about providing support for the 
plans for the Commandery? Iain Rutherford, 
Museums General Manager commented that 
discussions had been held with the Battle of 
Worcester Partnership in particular 

 What was the timescale for the first phase of the 
development plans? Philippa Tinsley commented 
that it was anticipated that the first phase would 
be launched at Easter 2017. Helen Large,  
Marketing & Events Manager added that it was 
important that the opening of the building 
coincided with the tourism season 

 Were any slides or cine film available from the 
Commandery exhibition held in 1984? Philippa 
Tinsley indicated that the service had kept the 
documents from that exhibition however she was 
not sure whether any slides or cine film had been 
retained  

 Iain Rutherford explained that some of the major 
changes to the fabric of the building had already 
been undertaken for example alterations to the 
disabled access 

 Was it intended to undertake further public focus 
groups to discuss the proposed redevelopment 
plans before the official launch? Helen Large 
indicated that a focus group had been created at 
the concept phase and a favourable response had 
been received. She would look at the possibility of 
establishing a further focus group before the 
launch 

 Had officers visited the English Civil War 
exhibition at Newark? Philippa Tinsley stated that 
the Newark offer had been visited and the 
positivity of the project was noted, particularly that 
the whole town of Newark were involved in 
promoting and supporting it. It was noted further 
that the promoters of the exhibition were keen to 
work in partnership with the joint service 

 Had officers been in contact with Worcester BID 
and Visit Worcester? Helen Large indicated that 
contact had been made with the City Council 
Tourism Manager and the Leader of the City 
Council. Contact would be made with other groups 
following the decision at this meeting and a 
programme of events determined 

 In response to a query, Helen Large commented 
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that the aim of the redevelopment plans was to 
build local pride in the Commandery 

 Had officers contacted the Civic Society to link the 
project into the heritage trail? Helen Large 
indicated that an audit would need to be 
undertaken of all the trails to avoid duplication        

 A presentation to all the relevant local partnership 
groups on the project would be helpful 

 In response to a query, Iain Rutherford explained 
that the next stage would be to report the cost and 
phasing projections to the City Council for a 
decision. A project board had been established at 
the City Council and any variations to the plans 
would be reported back to the Joint Committee. 

 

RESOLVED that: 

 
a) The outline design proposals for the 

Commandery be approved; 
 

b) The Joint Museums Manager be granted 
delegated authority to develop a cost plan for 
approval by Worcester City Council as the 
commissioning organisation; and 

 
c) Further update reports be brought back to the 

Joint Committee on a regular basis. 
 

278  Performance 
and planning - 
4th Quarter 
(Agenda item 8) 
 

The Joint Committee considered the performance and 
planning information provided for the 4th quarter 2015-
16. 
 
In the ensuing debate, the following principal points were 
raised: 
 

 In relation to retail spend, had the proposals for 
providing weddings at the Commandery been 
developed and had this work been undertaken 
jointly with the Guildhall? Iain Rutherford, the 
Museums General Manager stated that ideally he 
would wish to promote wedding facilities at the 
Commandery jointly with the Guildhall. There was 
no reason for the two venues to compete with 
each other as they had different styles and 
capacities. At present work was continuing to 
ensure that a dedicated space was available at 
the Commandery for the duration of a wedding 
ceremony 

 In response to a query about Hartlebury Museum, 
Iain Rutherford commented that the HLF would 
need to provide agreement for the work to start 
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before any funds could be spent. As part of the 
proposals, it was intended to improve the car park 
to the visitor centre and estate 

 Was there any available comparator performance 
benchmarking information. Iain Rutherford 
indicated that he was aware that some key 
national benchmarking indicators were being 
developed which he hoped to use in future reports 
to the Joint Committee.      

  

RESOLVED that the performance and planning 

information provided for the 4th quarter 2015-16 be 
noted. 
 

279  Finance report 
(Agenda item 9) 
 

The Joint Committee considered the financial position of 
the joint museums service. 
 
In the ensuing debate, the following principal points were 
raised: 
 

 In response to a query, Anne Worboys, Finance 
Officer explained that the reference to "Other City 
Museum Servs" in the report included 
management and administration costs including 
salaries  

 What did the redundancy variation of £35K relate 
to? Anne Worboys commented that the variation 
related to £8k redundancy plus £27k pension 
strain (as a result of the redundancy) for one 
person following the closure of Hartlebury 
Museum Café 

 When the new Café at Hartlebury was 
established, how many employees would there be 
and what were the pension implications? Iain 
Rutherford, the Museums General Manager stated 
that in the future the Café would be run by a 
private contractor. At present a private contractor 
was running the Café on a temporary basis. Neil 
Anderson, Head of Community Services added 
that discussions were being held with the Trustees 
concerning the transfer of staff and the pension 
liability.   

 

RESOLVED that the financial position of the joint 

museums service be noted. 
 

280  Work 
programme 
(Agenda item 
10) 

The Joint Committee considered its work programme. 
 
In the ensuing debate, it was requested that an update 
on the redevelopment of the Commandery, whether 
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 verbal or otherwise be received at every Joint Committee 
meeting  
 

RESOLVED that:  

 
a) the work programme be noted; and 

 
b) that an update on the redevelopment of the 

Commandery be received at every Joint 
Committee meeting. 

 
 
 
 
 The meeting ended at 3.25pm. 
 
 
 
 
 Chairman ……………………………………………. 
 
 



Museums Worcestershire   
Annual review 2015–16    
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In 2015–16 Museums Worcestershire continued to be 

Visible  We worked with national partners including Arts Council England, UK Parliament and the Ashmolean Museum. 

Viable  We secured more than £300,000 additional funding in grants and donations. 

Valued  Our arts and reminiscence project delivered positive health outcomes at care homes  

for older residents across the county. 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Through the Marshes by Stanhope Forbes, lent by the National Railway Museum  
to the exhibition Stanhope Forbes England at Worcester City Art Gallery 
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Museum Futures Three Years On 

Building a sustainable future for our venues 
 
 
 

 Capital programme in place for two out of three museums 
 

 An ongoing relationship with Arts Council England has 
contributed £260,000 over 3 years to support museum resilience 
 

 In 2015/16 £305,000 additional funding secured in grants and 
donations. This represents a 25% increase on 2014-15 and a 300% 
increase since the start of Museum Futures. 
 
 
 
 
 

Thank you to all of our funders, including those 

who have invested large grants to enable us 
to become a more resilient and sustainable 

organisation; those who have supported our 
exhibitions and events, and those who 

give unrestrictedly whenever they can to 
support the museums they know and love.  
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Museums Worcestershire  
and the Visitor Economy 

 
Love Worcester 
Museums Worcestershire supports the Worcester Heritage Partnership and 
participates each year in the Love Worcester Heritage Festival. 2016 saw all 
venues record an increase in visitors to their sites and city centre footfall on 
the first Love Worcester weekend increased by 26%, illustrating the impact 
that a focus on Worcester's heritage offer can contribute to the city. 

 
The Museum of Royal Worcester 
The Museum of Royal Worcester has commissioned Museums Worcestershire 
to lead their work on exhibition interpretation following their successful 
stage 2 application to the Heritage Lottery Fund. This extends the existing 
partnership and support between the two museums and will offer long-term 
benefit to the heritage of the city. 

 
Worcester Uncovered  
Museums Worcestershire is a regular contributor to the Berrows Journal 
Supplement Worcester Uncovered, bringing together the city's historians to 
celebrate our unique heritage. 
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The Civil War City 
 
In 2014 we launched a campaign to promote Worcester – The Civil War City. It aims to support tourism and to make the most of our Civil 
War heritage, part of Worcester City Council's corporate commitment to History and Heritage. 

 
Our contribution at Museums Worcestershire is to establish an upgraded visitor attraction  
at the Commandery, highlighting Worcester's unique place as the City where the Civil War began and ended.  

 
We have appointed award winning exhibition 
designers GuM to our Development Team and the 
first phases will include: 

• A new Battle of Worcester exhibition and a 
tribute to US Presidents John Adams and 
Thomas Jefferson in a garden wing display 
overlooking Fort Royal Park. 

• Civil War trails of the City and Battlefield to 
link the Commandery with other heritage 
attractions  

 
This exciting project is supported by £260K of 
funding from Worcester City Council, £50K from 
Worcestershire County Council and £29K from Arts 
Council England (West Midlands Museum 
Development). 
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Social media continues to grow with 
more than 6,500 Twitter followers and 
a new presence on Instagram. 

 
A partnership with the Worcester 
News has reached more than 21,000 
readers every week, achieving almost 
£40,000 in equivalent advertising value 
over the year and providing access to 
52 rarely seen objects from the 
collections. 

 
www.museumsworcestershire.org.uk 
our new website is responsive for 
mobile devices and also fully 
accessible. Events are at the heart of 
the new website's design, with an 
events-calendar, news articles and 
directories in which information can all 
be added by staff across the venues to 
keep the site up-to-date and relevant.  
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2015-16 highlights: 
 
Worcester Re-enactors Living History at the 
Commandery event attracted 2,000 visitors in a multi 
period spectacular. 
 
A fascinating exhibition focused on the divisive and 
complex Charles I, whose reign heralded the start of the 
English Civil Wars. 
 
Worcester healthy Walkers group, based at the 
Commandery, saw increased numbers promoting health 
and enjoyment of the local area.  
 
The Commandery Garden group have helped the 
production of our own vegetables, plants and the 
construction of a bug hotel. 
 
The Year of Liberty & Democracy events programme, in 
partnership with the county's Magna Carta 800th 
celebrations and the Battle of Worcester Society, 
attracted more than 19,000 visitors. 
 
We worked with the Worcestershire Youth Cabinet on a 
LiberTea event; nation-wide celebrations led by 
Parliament. A review of The Commandery's LiberTea is 
included in the UK Parliament publication 2015 
Anniversaries: Parliament in the Making. 
 
The local community joined the Battle of Worcester 
Society in the annual Drumhead ceremony. 

The Commandery 

 

"An excellent way to  
look back in time" 
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2015-16 highlights: 
 
SPRING Stanhope Forbes' 
England 
81% of visitors came specifically 
for the exhibition 
51% of visitors came from 
outside the WR postcodes 
 
SUMMER Way of the Warrior 
55% of visitors enjoyed their 
very first visit to the Art Gallery 
& Museum. 
100% recommend the exhibition 
to family and friends  
 
AUTUMN Illustration Beats 
Explanation 
31 artists and schools partnering 
with Museums Worcestershire 
including Riversides School, a 
small school in Worcester, with 
children aged between 7 and 16 
with special educational needs.  
 

Destination exhibitions continued to draw visitors from outside the city and county, contributing to the visitor economy. 
From experience we now know a destination exhibition has an economic impact in the region of £0.5m. 
 
Overall, a 10% increase in visitors across the year to Worcester City Art Gallery & Museum.  

City Art Gallery 

& Museum 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
"Thank you for bringing this 

exhibition to Worcester" 
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WW1 commemoration activity at Worcester City Art Gallery & Museum, funded by the Heritage Lottery Fund 
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2015-16 highlights: 
 
4,000 visitors (so far) to A Happy Convalescence 
exhibition which explores stories of fun, friendship and 
romance which offered a brief respite from the 
frontlines for injured soldiers sent to recover at 
Hartlebury Castle Hospital.  The exhibition is part of the 
Worcestershire World War One Hundred project and 
runs until the end of 2018.  The exhibition has been 
curated from the Worcester City and Worcestershire 
County collections along with loans from local people 
and partner museums. 
 
Heathfield School from Kidderminster worked with 
Museums Worcestershire to learn 'how to be a curator' 
and create their own exhibition exploring the battle of 
Agincourt as part of a national competition run by The 
Historical Association. The school wrote their own 
interpretation, sourced objects and planned interactive 
elements including a trail … and won the competition!  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  

Hartlebury 

"An absolute treasure and 
excellent family value" 
 

Through the Marshes by Stanhope Forbes, lent by the National Railway Museum  
to the exhibition Stanhope Forbes England 
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Collections 
 
56 items were newly acquired this year for the 
collections of Worcester City and Worcestershire 
county museums. 

The majority of these are archaeological site 
archive deposits, reflecting the increased 
development work in the county and the associated 
research being uncovered. 

 
A 1778 hand-coloured print of Worcester by Paul 
Sandby that had been exhibited at the 1882 
Worcestershire Exhibition was kindly donated by 
Becky and Jenny Johnson to the Worcester City 
collection with support from the Friends of 
Museums Worcestershire. 

 
Deborah Fox, Curator of Archaeology & Natural 
History, was awarded membership of the Chartered 
Institute for Archaeology and spoke at their 
conference about archaeological archives. 

"It is especially good to see a local authority taking 
the lead and developing a programme that involves 
the HER, the field team and the museum in ensuring 
the enduring significance and security of important 
archaeological collections."  Duncan H. Brown, 
Head of Archaeological Archives, Historic England  

An anonymous donor surprised staff 
at Museums Worcestershire with 

the donation of a very rare  
Iron Age gold stater coin. 

Image © Worcester News 
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Learning and Community 
 

Learning from Objects  
150 trainee teachers from Worcester University came to the Art Gallery & Museum to learn about 
the educational value of museum objects and artefacts. This opportunity offers young teachers an 
exciting way to approach the more difficult and complex topics. 

 

Arts and Reminiscence Project  
Museums Worcestershire has developed expertise in reminiscence and arts projects, working 
with older people in care homes and other settings to deliver positive health outcomes for older 
residents in the City and County, using museum objects to stimulate residents' reminiscence. 

A pilot programme of 30 arts & reminiscence activity sessions delivered in 6 care homes in the 
Wychavon District Council area. During the programme:  

• 102 individual dementia care home residents participated at least once  
• 196 hands-on engagements took place 
• 29% of participants took part in 3 or more sessions each 

“The sessions have been so lively. Combining art and reminiscence activity means that even if the 
residents don’t get hands-on with the painting, they enjoy sitting and watching, or joining in with 
the chatter and singing” Care Home Manager, Greenhill Park 

 

Young at Art  
Themed object, art and poetry sessions for the under 5s (in partnership with The Hive) 

"The children have great fun experimenting with different art materials each week (they love the 
squidgy clay!) and always take home a beautiful creation. More importantly, the sessions have 
enabled some very shy children (and young parent/ carers) to meet and bond. For some children, 
Young at Art has provided the necessary confidence for their next step in the world – school 
reception".   
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Volunteers 
 

Worcestershire Cultural Volunteering Website 
Museums Worcestershire has recruited passionate volunteers to all venues since 
its inception in 2014. We also support other museums and heritage sites in the 
county in volunteer recruitment, encouraging sharing of skills. A great example of 
Act Local in Worcestershire; volunteers use their time, ideas and skills to make 
things better for themselves and their local community. 

• 12 museums and heritage sites now represented on the website. 
• 62 volunteers recruited across the county. 

The Worcestershire Cultural Volunteering website is supported by the Worcester 
Volunteer Centre. 

 
Volunteer Projects 
Our collections volunteers, with support from the Art Fund, have been cleaning 
the Bredon Hill Roman Coin hoard to ensure its preservation. Their generosity in 
demonstrating conservation techniques at day schools and talks during 2015 has 
ensured the story of the Bredon Hill Hoard has been shared across the county. 

County Museum holiday activity volunteers have successfully worked with the 
events officer to develop new craft activities together utilising the knowledge and 
skill base of the volunteers. 

 
Our Learning, Volunteering and Partnerships Manager is on the national Heritage 
Volunteer Manager Group representing Museums Worcestershire. 
  

A huge thank you to all our 
volunteers who do such 

magnificent work.  
We appreciate your 

knowledge and commitment.  
 

Hartlebury workshop volunteers relax 

on the bench they created 
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Skills and Training 
Skills for the Future 
 
Worcestershire’s Treasures is a heritage traineeship scheme funded through Heritage Lottery Fund’s Skills for the Future programme, 
with additional support and funding from Worcestershire County Council and the University of Worcester, and managed by Museums 
Worcestershire. 

• 17 paid traineeships 
• across 8 heritage venues in Worcestershire.  

Trainees have gained practical work-based skills relevant to the heritage sector as well as a relevant post-graduate qualification. 

To-date of the first ten trainees five remain employed in heritage or related sectors, three in Worcestershire, representing a significant 
boost for the museums and heritage sector in Worcestershire as each paid museum employee is worth £366,170 to the local economy.* 

For every two people employed in the heritage and museums sector around three other jobs benefit*. 
 
*Data source: West Midlands Economic Impact Survey 2014; the West Midlands MDO Satisfaction Survey 2013; and the Marches Network, Partners in Museums Development. 
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And last but by no means least; let's hear what our visitors have to say: 
 
"A fantastic day for all the family, great interactive activities 
that the children love." 
 
"Beautifully thought out displays with plenty of things to 
reminisce about." 
 
"Loved the Gypsy caravans, forge and dolls houses. Also loved 
the interactive bits as I'm only 54 and a half, and like pressing 
buttons!" 
 
"A superb museum – kept us interested for hours!" 
 
"Such enthusiastic and interested staff and volunteers and such 
a surprising amount to see!" 
 
"What a great event day! The kids had so much fun joining in 
and the people who helped us were so nice!" 
 
"Excellent exhibition. Inspires me to find out more." 
 
"What a brilliant exhibition. So happy to be here, made subjects 
on show so real. Keep up the good work." 

"I think this visit is excellent in every way." 
 
"This place can inspire a new generations as it inspired me 23 
years ago" 
 
"Amazing building, fabulous history and stories. "  
 
"Wonderful experience, I wanted to go back through again and 
again." 
 
"I have had a wonderful day.  I have been many times over the 
last 30 years. Today was really great." 
 
"Every re-enactor was knowledgeable and answered all of our 
questions. Thanks for a great event". 
 
"Learned a lot in a fun and hands on way" 
 
"Thank you for all of your help and kind support for my parents 
50th wedding anniversary party.  Noting was too much trouble 
for any of you.  You were all great and lovely" 

 

Thank you to all our 100,000 visitors for supporting and enjoying our museums. 
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Looking Ahead 
2017 will see the Commandery become the centrepiece of the 

city and county's unique Civil War heritage. 

A partnership with Artangel and the Tate will bring a major 

artwork by a Turner Prize-winning artist to the Art Gallery. 

The County Museum celebrates 50 years at Hartlebury Castle. 

 

Museums Worcestershire – 
Visible, viable and valued 
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